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ST. PAUL’S PARISH SEEKS TO RESTORE ALL PEOPLE TO GOD AND TO EACH OTHER, THROUGH SACRAMENTAL 
WORSHIP AND CHRIST-LIKE LIVING. 

Dear Friends, 

An Annual Meeting address is 

more than a litany of thanks but we 

have much to be thankful for.  I’m 

thankful the best honorary assistant 

priests any rector could have, for Fr 

Shawn, for John Bohl and his extraor-

dinary musical gifts, and for his gen-

tleness and kindness. I’m thankful for 

Laurel Malson and Remington Gregg 

and the vestry, for the staff, for Linda 

Wilkinson and everybody who worked 

to provide such a comfortable home. 

I’m thankful for Patrick White, and all 

those who volunteer their time in our 

office and for CB Woolridge and a 

meal waiting each morning and his 

way of lifting even clergy spirits. 

I’m thankful to each one of you 

for welcoming me into your lives.  My 

biological family is very small and very 

far away—the people of St Paul’s are 

my family and I could not feel happier 

about that.  

Now, let me say a word about chal-

lenges.  Resources are not what they 

once were.  Our almost complete reli-

ance on annual pledges is precarious. 

It is more than financial.  Many of the 

people who gave of their time and tal-

ent are no longer here.  People: there 

are no magic solutions. No saviors. 

But the work and mission set be-

fore us is still of God—still from 

God—and faithfulness is measured by 

our willingness to do God’s work.  

Success in ministry means finding 

ways to adapt and develop a greater 

sense of leadership within the congre-

gation.  

Answering questions about min-

istry leadership can no longer simply 

be—hire someone; pay someone; give 

this to a staff member. Perhaps faith-

fulness means finding that balance 

between Christian hope and cheerful 

realism—living within our means, 

and with thankfulness. Perhaps faith-

fulness means focusing with clarity on 

our identity and purpose, celebrating 

what we are. Perhaps faithfulness 

means facing the present climate, our 

current context, with clarity and cour-

age, rather than nostalgia or denial.  

The discernment around re-

sources has not ended.  As of July 1 

our stipendiary clergy presence will be 

1.6.  What will that mean? And how 

do we best use what we have? Kathe-

rine has news about our 2017 budget - 

not impossible news—sobering news. 
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There is a chance here for genuine 

discernment—for thinking creatively  

— for moving from this focus on 

maintenance and funding the status 
quo to prayer and excitement as we 

step into the next chapter of parish 

history.  

But this discernment occurs with-

in a strong place built on extraordi-

nary faith and relationships. From the 

moment I arrived I was struck by your 

faith in Jesus, your devotion to the 

Eucharist, and the quality of your rela-

tionships with each other that have 

endured for decades. That devotion, 

connectedness and hospitality, is what 

binds this place—and if this stays 

strong we can ask what it means to be 

a smaller parish. We can focus on 

what it is we do so well, and how we 

can communicate, share and rejoice in 

this, rather than burn ourselves out 

with rhythms and routines that per-

haps no longer make the sense they 

once did. Are we currently investing 

our energy in ways that best serve our 

mission? 

When we see an area that needs 

help, then we must provide our help. I 

suggest that one of the most crucial 

parts—perhaps the fundamental, 

foundational part—of our parish life is 

our Anglo-Catholic identity. We pride 

ourselves on worship, devotions, min-

istries that cannot easily be found else-

where. And yet these best loved prac-

tices are somehow those that we sup-

port the least with our time and our 

talent. If these ministries are to stay 

alive we must face this gap between 

our words and our actions.  

The biggest surprise for me was 

the attendance and support given to 

daily Mass, in this Anglo-Catholic par-

ish of renown. I struggle to under-

stand the strong priority the parish 

has assigned to daily Mass, with the 

lack of actual support.  Even with a 

reduced schedule, five of the seven 

weekday Masses are served by acolytes 

who are members of other parishes. I 

am so grateful for their ministry—but, 
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it's worth noting that when they are 

unavailable there are no substitutes 

from within this parish.  

It is no longer enough to like the 

idea of belonging to a church with a 

daily Mass: you must actively support 

that daily Mass. You must make a 

commitment. And I can make this 

same remark in regard to other minis-

tries. It is no longer enough to like the 

idea of belonging to a church with a 

feeding ministry: you must support 

that ministry in one or more of the 

multitude of ways that ministry needs.  

We need a wider conversation 

that focuses to the future that empha-

sizes the bigger picture. A conversa-

tion that steers our vision so we look 

out of and beyond ourselves.  It’s easy 

to lock ourselves into our own particu-

lar burrow or niche. Easy to focus only 

on what draws me here; on what I 

expect this place to provide me.  

Bishop Budde has said that if we 

want to know about the future, think 

about the current situation, and then 

project in 5 and 10 year arcs. If noth-

ing changes—if we choose to place 

our hopes in a few individuals—if we 

look for a savior in a priest or a staff 

member or some new source of mon-

ey—if we just speak vaguely about 

needing a few more people and pledg-

es—then where will we be in 5 years? 

In 10 years?  A strategic plan is about 

giving a sense of purpose and direc-

tion.   Rather than clinging on tight, 

solving one mini financial or building 

crisis after another, let’s explore our 

hopes and dreams, our piety, our 

deeply held beliefs, and ask how we 

can bring them within reach.  In the 

words of Bishop Frank Weston, Bish-

op of Zanzibar 1907-24, author of Our 
Present Duty, we need a framework, a 

plan for Anglo Catholic ministry today. 

For example, Bishop Weston talks 

of our present duty to go into our par-

ishes—to the community in which we 

find ourselves—and to work out what 

Christian fellowship means. What 

would it mean for this parish to make 

an intentional effort to go beyond our 

walls and into this community? Fr. 

Shawn is currently discerning a possi-

ble re-start attempt at GW ministry. I 

know this is something that has been 

tried before—and maybe now is the 

time to try again. Of course, there is no 

money to support his, but he has ap-

plied for two grants, and we are hope-

ful for at least some external funding. 

Perhaps strategic planning might 

also ponder our use of space. We have 

lots of space  and huge chunks of it 

spend 6.5 days a week completely 

empty. Warm in winter; cool in sum-

mer; clean; in great shape, good repair. 

And empty. I cannot believe that this 

was the vision behind your huge capi-

tal campaign and building project. 

How might God be calling? Might 

there be ways to fill that space in ways 

that support both our income and our 

budget and our mission?  

It might also mean rethinking 

how we best use our space in terms of 

visibility.  The clergy are tucked away 

in the most remote, inaccessible part 

of this building. Moreover, unless you 

have a scheduled appointment, finding 

either myself or Fr. Shawn, let alone 

the church office is challenging.  The 

intercoms, buzzers and timer switches 

often don’t work, so a passerby stands 

little to no chance of stopping by—

even if just to offer a quick prayer. Can 

we find some way—some mechanism 

—perhaps a gate—which means we 

keep even just a part of this place open 

throughout the day, for those who 

seek and search to stop and kneel and 

pray—to adore Jesus Christ on his 

Tabernacle throne, and bring to God’s 

altar to the joys of their hearts and the 

sorrows of their souls.  

We also need a focused effort on 

communications, social media pres-

ence, signage. There is much hidden 

from the thousands of souls who pass 

our doors every day. And as with eve-

rything else we need people who are 

willing to step up and exercise leader-

ship and take responsibility. Evange-

lism is a fine example where those 

who exercised strong leadership in for 

the COE are no longer here. 

Let’s take this back to Anglo-

Catholic identity. For Bishop Weston 

speaks too of how faith not only bless-

es and empowers, but also demands. 

Following Christ requires self-

surrender.  It requires sacrifice.  So let 

me speak to your souls.  Anglo-

Catholicism does not begin and end 

in the glory of Solemn Mass, or big 

choirs, or feast days. It begins on 

Monday mornings at 7am in the sim-

plicity of low Mass; in making our 

confessions regularly; in our steward-

ship, our own offerings of time and 

talent and treasure. And, dare I say, it 

begins in fasting—abstaining from 

food before receiving Jesus —not only 

as a spiritual preparation, but as a way 

of keeping the needs of the poor and 

hungry constantly before our eyes.  

Christ is found in matter, Bishop 

Weston said. God is found in flesh. 

We find Jesus in the Tabernacle, and 

we find Jesus in the streets of this 

country, Christ mystically present 

with us as we walk.  Do you know and 

believe this in your hearts to be true? 

For once we believe and know this to 

Our one goal, our one purpose in this place it is simply this: to find and proclaim and 

share this faith that saves.  Increasing faith, maturing spiritual lives finding that full and 

joyful knowledge of Jesus Christ, present here with us, day-in day-out, in the Eucharistic 

Sacrifice.  Pray God that this may be so.  
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At Evensong and Benediction at 6:00 

p.m. we welcome the Professional 

Choristers of the Choir School of 

Newport, RI, the Adult choir of St. 

John’s Episcopal Church, Newport, RI 

(along with our former Vicar and their 

current Rector, The Reverend Nathan 

J. A. Humphrey), the Choir of Christ 

Church Cathedral, Springfield, MA, 

and the choristers of the Bishop’s 

Choir School, Springfield, MA. The 

choirs are directed by Peter S. Burton 

and David Pulliam, and will sing 

George Dyson’s Evening Service in D 

as well as music of Herbert Sumsion 

and Peter Berton. 

As always, our own Parish Choir 

continues to sing both morning mass-

es all summer long, for which we give 

them hearty thanks for their commit-

ment, musical joy and dedication. 

On Sunday, July 17 we have the 

pleasure of welcoming two guest 

choirs to St. Paul’s.   

At 9:00 and 11:15 a.m., the inter-

generational choir of St. Paul’s Episco-

pal Church, Indianapolis, IN, under 

the direction of Brad Hughley will 

sing music of Frank Boles, a new 

composition by Craig Phillips, and 

Harold Darke’s Communion Service 
in A minor. St. Paul’s boasts a choir 

school, similar in structure to ours, 

with children and teens coming to-

gether several times a week for in-

struction, tutoring and rehearsal. They 

sing weekly with highly skilled volun-

teer and professional adult choir 

members, monthly Evensongs, and 

regularly present concerts as part of 

the St. Paul’s Music Series. 

be true, we will have no more confu-

sion around mission and purpose: the 

worship of our Eucharistic King; the 

proclamation of our Eucharistic King 

to those who have not yet found Jesus; 

the service of our Eucharistic King in 

the ragged and the naked. I am not 
talking politics, said Bishop Weston, I 
do not understand them. I am talking 
the Gospel, and I say to you this: If 
you are Christians then your Jesus is 
one and the same: Jesus on the 
Throne of His glory, Jesus in the 
Blessed Sacrament, Jesus received 
into your hearts in Communion, Jesus 
with you mystically as you pray, and 
Jesus enthroned in the hearts and bod-
ies of his brothers and sisters up and 
down this country. 

Throughout the week I stand at 

the small side altar in our Lady Chapel 

celebrating the Eucharist. Together we 

kneel day by day before the altar of 

God, presenting our best aspirations 

and our worst failures; ourselves, our 

souls and bodies. As I look ahead I 

stare at the crucifix; then, as I elevate 

the chalice, I see the small number of 

faithful souls assembled behind me 

reflected in its bowl. However tiny our 

gathering may appear I know it to be 

also immense—for we are surrounded 

by countless angels and saints.  All 

that we do—all our strivings and la-

boring—are just a small part of this 

Vision Glorious. Every time I celebrate 

the Mass I find myself not only sup-

ported by this great cloud of witnesses, 

but also reminded of the sheer good-

ness of God and the countless ways in 

which His Incarnation, His presence 

with us, continues. Our one goal, our 

one purpose in this place it is simply 

this: to find and proclaim and share 

this faith that saves. Increasing faith, 

maturing spiritual lives finding that 

full and joyful knowledge of Jesus 

Christ, present here with us, day-in 

day-out, in the Eucharistic Sacrifice. 

Pray God that this may be so.  

 

  

Summer Music at St. Paul’s 

John Bohl, Acting Director of Music 

St. Paul’s Episcopal Church, Indianapolis 

Fr. Humphrey and Combined Choirs 
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Celebrate St. Paul’s 2016 Graduates 

Ben Coleman 

On May 5 Lydia Maitz Bakke grad-

uated with her Masters from James 

Madison University. She spent 5 years 

in Harrisonburg, Virginia, enjoying 

college life, her sorority Alpha Phi and 

the many friends she made.   

Since the 4th grade, Lydia knew 

she wanted to be a teacher – it’s been 

her passion – and her hard work and 

dreams have come true.  Lydia  will be 

teaching 3rd grade in a Fairfax County 

School this Fall. 

Benjamin William Coleman grad-

uated May 15, 2016 from Boston Uni-

versity. He earned a Bachelor of Arts 

degree in Neuroscience, Summa Cum 

Laude with Honors, with a Minor in 

History. 

Ben was also a graduate of Boston 

University's Kilachand Honors Col-

lege. Ben did undergraduate research 

and wrote his honors thesis on how 

healthy older adults with subjective 

memory complaints may have a great-

er of developing objective cognitive 

decline. Ben has been performing 

undergraduate research for over the 

past three years devoted to a better 

understanding of cognitive aging, Alz-

heimer's disease and low cost meth-

ods to prevent it, including exercise. 

Ben will start a Post Baccalaureate 

Intramural Research position at the 

National Institutes of Health (NIH) 

National Institute of Neurological Dis-

ease and Stroke in Bethesda on June 

20. He will work on a funded research 

project studying Chronic Fatigue Syn-

drome, and also on a project devoted 

to understanding the effects of HIV 

on the brain. Ben plans to apply to 

medical school. 

Lydia Bakke 

David Dickey, who was a boy 

chorister at St. Paul’s from 1999-

2004, just earned his Master of Music 

Degree in Historical Performance in 

Baroque oboe from The Juilliard 

School. During his two-year program, 

Sarah Schnorrenberg graduated 

summa cum laude from the College 

of William & Mary on May 14.  She 

majored in history and was chair of 

the Student Conduct Council and a 

member of Pi Beta Phi and Phi Beta 

Kappa.   

Sarah will be attending law school 

at Columbia University this Fall. 

 

  

David Dickey 

Sarah Schnorrenberg 

he played with the school’s premier 

period instrument ensemble, Juil-

liard415, and toured through England 

and Germany.  

Upon graduation, he received the 

Norman Benzaquen Career Advance-

ment Grant and The English Concert 

in America Fellowship. This summer, 

he will perform in the Berkeley Early 

Music Festival with the Philharmonia 

Baroque Orchestra and serve as artist 

in residence at the Festival Daniou in 

the Brittany region of Northwest 

France. Next year he will play (and 

sing!) throughout the United States 

with ensembles such as the Handel 

and Haydn Society, Trinity Baroque 

Orchestra, Washington Bach Consort, 

and Boston Baroque. 



6 | T H E  E P I S T L E  O F  S A I N T  P A U L ’ S  P A R I S H  

Farewell to Robert McCormick 

Sarah Stoycos 

On Sunday, June 19, 2016, the 

parish bid a fond farewell to Robert 

McCormick, director of music for the 

past 8 years at St. Paul’s K Street. In 

Robert’s time, the choirs have flour-

ished, consistently offering music of 

the highest caliber to the glory of God. 

The Choir School tripled in size with 

more than 30 young choristers partici-

pating this year. Nobody will dispute 

Robert’s dazzling musical talents at 

the organ and as director of the choirs. 

Some, however, may not know just 

how dedicated he has been to the par-

ish and its mission. All who sang for 

him strove to offer their absolute best, 

and Robert never let his singers forget 

why it was so important to work so 

hard to achieve great beauty—to glori-

fy God and help inspire the congrega-

tion to experience the transcendent 

beauty of God.  

I am one of the many people who 

first came to St. Paul’s because of its 

music program. My time in the choir 

drew me into the parish and ultimately 

into the faith. Music has the ability to 

reach beyond the tangible and say 

things that words alone simply can’t 

convey. For many of us, music is a 

powerful form of prayer. I and many 

others have grown spiritually and per-

sonally because of Robert’s work at St. 

Paul’s. He will be sorely missed. 

Several people from the parish 

community have written brief reflec-

tions about Robert and what his min-

istry has meant to them: 

Simona Dumitrescu Murnick 

Why do families go through the 
athletic scheduling and carpooling to 
get their children to St. Paul’s three 
times a week? Because there is no 
experience like singing in the boys' 
and girls' choirs here! Through his 
teaching and role modeling, Robert 
communicates what it means to ap-
proach God through the disciplined 
cultivation of beauty. This is a unique 
spiritual formation that is hard to 
translate into words. It has to be lived, 
felt, and embodied week after week. 
Robert has offered this transforma-
tional experience to our children with 
humor, grace, talent, and above all, 
faithfulness.  It is no small task to 
corral 30 7-17 year olds, and to extract 
a lovely noyse from them to boot! Un-
der Robert's leadership, our chorister 
program doubled in size, touching the 
lives of more children and families. It 
means so much when people take 
children seriously.  Every girl and boy 
in our choirs has had the repeated 
experience of leading worship.  They 
have felt what it is to provide a valued 
service to the community.  They know 
they matter because they have a job to 
do, collectively and individually. Chor-
isters consistently delivered excellence 
because Robert believed in them, and 
simply expected it. This is such a dif-
ferent experience than what is typical-
ly available to children in churches 
and schools.    

How did Robert draw boys and 
girls into a lineage of sacred music 
that is hundreds of years old, in the 
midst of busy extracurricular sched-
ules?  He made jokes; he took the 
choristers seriously; he loved 
them.  Parents could sense his invest-
ment in their children, and stepped 

up to the challenge of getting kids to 
St. Paul’s, providing infinite snacks, 
chaperoning, and so on. Carpools 
formed. Bonds formed.  Lives were 
knit together. Robert nurtured our 
children musically, spiritually, and 
personally. And he did it with pa-
nache!  He never shied away from of-
fering all of his passionate and inimi-
table self to his choristers. They, in 
turn, delighted in his humor and vi-
brant personality. It wasn't always 
smooth sailing in a nave full of boys 
and girls!  But one thing that was al-
ways true of Robert was his willing-
ness to be himself, perhaps the riski-
est risk of all. What a gift to offer 
young people in the process of grow-
ing up!  It was moving to witness his 
energetic and sustained devotion to 
them week after week. It is rare to en-
counter someone who so deeply em-
bodies a vocation as Robert does that 
of the choirmaster. We will miss him 
dearly. We hold him in our prayers, as 
we now let him go onward to serve 
new boys and girls in Philadelphia.   

Robert Motes 

As we bid farewell to Robert 
McCormick and wish him well in his 
new position as Director of Music at 
St. Mark’s, Locust Street, Philadelphia, 
I would like to express my deep and 
heartfelt thanks to Robert for all of his 
many accomplishments during the 
last eight years.  He has enriched our 
worship with stellar organ improvisa-
tion and hymn playing, inspired our 
choristers – young and old, alike - and 
has worked tirelessly to advocate for, 
and continue to build our world-
renowned music program. 

While all of you know Robert as 
an organist, choir director, and recital-
ist, I would like to tell you about Rob-
ert as a colleague. Over the past ten 
years I have served as a member of the 
Parish Choir.  For the last nine years I 
have had the distinct privilege to serve 
as the Honorary Assistant Director of 
Music.  From the beginning of Rob-
ert’s tenure he has generously, and 
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graciously, afforded me numerous 
opportunities to conduct our choirs 
and play the organ. On one occasion 
when I was conducting the choir and 
Robert was playing the organ, there 
were conflicting breath marks in our 
scores – no doubt from a previous 
conductor. Deciding to defer to the 
Director of Music, I asked Robert how 
he wanted it sung.  He said simply, 
‘Bob, you are conducting; you decide.’ 
That simple gesture tells you every-
thing you need to know – a colleague 
in the truest sense of the word. I will 
forever be grateful to him for that gift 
of collegiality. 

We have all been blessed by Rob-
ert’s exceptional musical gifts, uplifted 
by his warmth and humor, and guided 
by his steady leadership.  As this chap-
ter in our collective life comes to an 
end, I would like to offer my deepest 
thanks to Robert for his enduring 
friendship, and best wishes for contin-
ued successes in all that he under-
takes! 

Susan Granum 

A parishioner who had spent 
some time with them on their arrival 
in Washington said to me, “Susan, 
you are going to love Robert and 
Kyle”. And how very right she was! I 
couldn’t attempt to list the many ways 
they have added to our parish life. I 
served with Kyle in Pilgrims in Christ 
and on the Commission on 
Evangelization and saw his service 
and faithfulness to St Paul’s first 
hand. Robert, in a parish that loves 

and values music you have made an 
outstanding and outsized contribution 
to our worship. I will never forget 
when you said that the Psalms were 
the hymnbook that Jesus used, 
something that had never occurred to 
me. Worshipping the Lord in the 
beauty of holiness is so important to 
us as a parish.  You and the choir have 
always offered a way to the ineffable 
through music. I think everyone who 
walks through our doors feels it in 
some way. Thank you for upholding 
the fine tradition of music for which 
we are so well known and sought out 
by so many. May you go forth with our 
gratitude, blessings and affection. 

Will McKelvain   

[Excerpt from address at final Evensong and 

Benediction service as head boy chorister] 

I’d like to thank Mr. McCormick…
he was such a big reason why I was as 
successful as I was in this choir, and 
in life. One of my earliest memories 
here was before I joined the choir. I 
was in the congregation, watching my 
brothers sing with the choir, but as 
most 6 year olds would, I got kind of 
bored when all the lessons were going 
on since I didn’t understand them. I 
don’t know if they still have these in 
the congregation pews, but there were 
these little yellow sheets with a pencil 
and I only paid attention to the bottom 
where you could write comments or 
questions to the church. I went 
straight to the comments section, took 
a pencil and wrote, “Mr. McCormick 
is awesome!” Unfortunately, Mr. 

McCormick got a hold of my little 
yellow sheet. To this day, he brings up 
what I wrote on there whenever I am 
in disagreement with him or am 
frustrated with him. But now that I’m 
leaving, I will admit that he truly is 
awesome. Without him, well first of 
all, I wouldn’t have much of a voice to 
sing with here tonight, but also I 
wouldn’t have experienced so many of 
these once in a lifetime things that he 
gave me. Without Mr. McCormick, I 
would not have had the amazing 
experience of singing as a main role 
in the opera “The Magic Flute”, in the 
Opera House of the Kennedy Center. 
That experience not only brought me 
unforgettable memories, but many 
other opportunities as well. This was 
all thanks to Mr. McCormick. Also 
thanks to him, I was able to travel 
with the choir to so many new places 
every year such as NYC, Princeton, 
and more. Without Mr. McCormick, I 
don’t know if I’d be standing here 
retiring as head chorister. From his 
awkward and never ending humor, to 
his outstanding skill as a choir 
director, I’ll never forget him as a 
friend nor as a mentor, and I’d like to 
thank him with all my heart.  

My eight years here as a chorister 
have brought me memories that even 
if I tried to, I wouldn’t be able to for-
get. Of course, I’d never want to forget 
the memories that have made me who 
I am today. Thank you so much for 
this wonderful journey. 

  
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Celebrating Mary Brown at 99! 

I arrived, unexpectedly (six weeks 

ahead of schedule), on June 30 1917 

along with my twin sister Joan, in 

Newport, a village on the borders of 

Essex and Cambridgeshire.  I was 

baptised and confirmed in the Church 

of England.  My early years were spent 

largely in Essex and Hertfordshire, 

where I had governesses, and later in 

a private school, finally attending a 

Roman Catholic Convent High 

School.  Shortly after finishing high 

school (no big graduation ceremonies 

in those days), and a few weeks holi-

day, I entered a nursing school in 

Cambridge, at Addenbrookes a lovely 

old hospital in that university city.  I 

never intended to be a nurse, but as I 

had not decided what I wanted to do, I 

joined my sister, who always wanted 

to be a nurse, and we had never been 

separated.  From the moment I start-

ed both clinical work and studies, I 

loved it, and knew this was going to 

be my career. 

During my years at the hospital, I 

attended Little St. Mary’s, an Anglo-

Catholic parish near the hospital, and 

was an active member of the Guild of 

St. Barnabas for Nurses.  I graduated 

from nursing school in March 1939, 

and was asked to remain on the staff 

for one year, during which time I had 

been accepted at the Middlesex Hospi-

tal in London (very near All Saints, 

Margaret Street) for a post graduate 

course in midwifery (obstetrics). 

Many people left London before 

the war started in September 1939 and 

most London hospitals had evacuated 

their patients to country hospitals.  

There was very little action during the 

first years of the war, so, many preg-

nant mothers had returned to their 

homes in London, mostly in the slum 

areas to be with their husbands who 

were working in the city.  I started my 

graduate course just at the beginning 

of the bombing in London.  Since 

there was a limited number of hospital 

staff at the Middlesex, we, as gradu-

ates, were given additional experience, 

like going out into the slums to take 

care of the mothers and their new-

borns (quite an eye opener!). 

I rarely left the hospital, only to go 

to church, and to other hospitals for 

lectures, since we had to be available 

for any unusual births, as well as add-

ed clinical work, and study.  After 

three months at the Middlesex, the 

hospital transferred us to a small    

maternity hospital in the East End of 

London, where many “mothers-to-be” 

had been evacuated.  The dock fires, 

bombing, and damage in the area was 

heavy.  The clinical work was consider-

able; this was really where I learnt to 

deliver a baby!  Periodically I had to go 

to London for exams and lectures.  

The air raid warnings were always on 

from about 4 p.m. until 8 a.m. and 

during the daytime when any bombers 

were over the city. 

I slept in a dugout (underground 

tunnel) for about six months, sleeping 

on two benches and a mattress and 

blankets, with my sister, always fully 

dressed.  We had incendiary bombs on 

the hospital once; we climbed up the 

ladders to the roof with sandbags to 

put them out.  Later, part of the    

Nurses House was burnt, but we were 

not allowed to sleep there, as it was 

such an old building. 

I recall one bad experience of a 

high explosive bomb falling on the 

convent next to the hospital.  My sister 

and I were walking to the hospital late 

in the evening and could hear the Ger-

man plane overhead.  We were imme-

diately ordered to take shelter in the 

dugout by the wardens, and then we 

were literally blown further into the 

dugout from the blast of the bomb 

which fell on the convent next door to 

the hospital, killing one nun.  We 

would have been killed if we had been 

out in the open. 

Prior to finishing my course, I 

was offered a position (with my sister 

and other classmates) at my old hospi-

tal in Cambridge, where they had tak-

en over and converted a boys’ prepara-

tory school (the Leys School) to a hos-

pital for both military and civilian pa-

tients.  After my final exams in Lon-

don, I was very happy to leave London.  

I was assigned to the boys’ school 

and held several different positions as 

a Staff Nurse, and was soon promoted 

to Night Sister. (That was an experi-

ence — walking out to the various 

large buildings over the campus to 

make rounds every four hours, in all 

weathers during the night — even to 

one block across the main road.) 

Later I became a Ward Sister on 

day duty of a ward of British officers, 

some critically ill, and then a ward of 

fifty German prisoners.  It was all a 

great challenge; especially stressful 

was waiting up all night for the con-

voys to arrive at the railway station 

between 2 a.m. and 6 a.m.  At the end 

of the war in May 1945 the school 

closed, and I returned to the main 

hospital as a Sister in the operating 

rooms (theater) and finally on a medi-

cal floor. 

 

Editor’s Note:  Mary Brown wrote this outo-

biography on the occasion of her 90th birthday.  

We are delighted to be able to publish it in 

celebration of her 99th birthday on June 30, 

2017. 



Fr. Shawn Strout 
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The Sacrifice of 

the Mass 

In 1948 I came to the USA with 

the daughter of an orthopedic surgeon 

with whom I had worked, and her hus-

band and two children.  I knew the 

family, and enjoyed the 18 months 

with them, helping with the children.  

When the family returned to England 

earlier than anticipated, I decided to 

say here, at least for 29 days on my 

diplomatic visa.  However, I later 

wanted to return to my profession, 

In 2012, a book by Barbara Mortimer 

was published entitled: Sisters, Ex-

traordinary True-Life Stories from 

Nurses in World War Two, featuring  

“..over 150 previously unpublished inter-

views from the archives of the Royal 

College of Nursing. From the bombed-

out wards of the Blitz to the harsh con-

ditions of army field hospitals, and from 

the nurses' pioneering work in the treat-

ment of burns to the challenges of deliv-

ering a baby in a blackout, these coura-

geous individuals relate with candour, 

wit and compassion their memories of 

the war. The members of this sisterhood 

found reserves of inner strength and 

made friendships that carried them 

through episodes of unrelieved horror. 

Sisters captures their pride, grief, and 

joy. It is a fitting tribute to their spirit 

and bravery. (https://www.amazon.com/

Sisters-Heroic-True-life-Stories-Nurses/

dp/0099547740) 

which I did here in the states; I nursed 

at Doctors Hospital, Columbia Hospi-

tal, and private duty at GW Hospital, 

as well as part-time work in doctors’ 

offices. 

In late January 1961 I was offered 

a position at the Fairfax Hospital, una-

ware at the time that I was to be re-

sponsible for opening up the obstetri-

cal department in only eight days as 

the hospital was due to open on Febru-

ary 6, 1961.  I had never worked so 

hard in my life!  I spent 23 happy years 

at Fairfax, as Director of Obstetrics, 

and later of Intensive Care Nurseries, 

a Gynecological Unit, and the Outpa-

tient Clinic.  I had a superb staff, with-

out whom I would not have survived. 

In my early years in Washington I 

attended Ascension and St. Agnes 

Church, but left because of parking 

problems.  I attended several other 

churches in Washington, including St. 

Paul’s, where I finally became a mem-

ber in 1972.  In my years at St. Paul’s, 

I have been involved in many different 

activities including  Sunday 9 a.m. 

Coffee Hour, Seminarian Committee, 

Seminarian Applicant Committee, an 

early building committee, Vestry, Sen-

ior Warden, Archives, Hospital Visi-

tor, and Director of the Altar Guild.   

  

Presider: “Pray beloved that this 
my sacrifice and yours may be ac-
ceptable to God the Father Almighty.” 

People: “The Lord accept this sac-
rifice at thy hands to the praise and 
glory of his name both to our benefit 
and that of all his holy Church.” 

At every Mass at St. Paul’s, we 

introduce the Eucharistic Prayer with 

these statements.  However, what is 

this sacrifice to which we are refer-

ring?  The common notions of sacri-

fice include lambs slaughtered on an 

altar or, even worse, human sacrifice.  

Clearly, we are not referring to any of 

these grotesque practices.  After all, 

we are Episcopalians, Anglo-Catholic 

Episcopalians, but Episcopalians, 

nonetheless!   

So, what do we mean when we 

refer to “the sacrifice of the mass”?  

Our Book of Common Prayer provides 

three answers:  1) “He [Jesus Christ] 

made there [on the Cross] a full and 

perfect sacrifice for the whole world; 

and did institute, and in his holy Gos-

pel command us to continue, a perpet-

ual memory of that his precious death 

and sacrifice, until his coming again.” 

2) “And we earnestly desire thy father-

ly goodness to accept this our sacrifice 

of praise and thanksgiving” 3) “And 

here we offer and present unto thee, O 

Lord, our selves, our souls and bodies, 

to be a reasonable, holy, and living 

sacrifice unto thee.” Over the course 

of the next three Liturgy Moment arti-

cles, I will address these three re-

sponses. 

Let me begin with the most obvi-

ous and yet also the most controversial 
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response: “He [Jesus Christ] made 
there [on the Cross] a full and perfect 
sacrifice for the whole world; and did 
institute, and in his holy Gospel com-
mand us to continue, a perpetual 
memory of that his precious death 
and sacrifice, until his coming again.”  
Anglican Eucharistic Prayers are not 

only poetic but also precise.  Because 

we seek to be comprehensive in our 

theology, including both Catholic and 

Reformed perspectives, we are precise 

in the wording of our Eucharistic 

Prayers. Therefore, it is important for 

us to look closely at what is and is not 

being said in our prayers. 

First, this statement addresses the 

biblical fact that Jesus Christ provided 

a “full and perfect” sacrifice for the 

whole world when he died on the 

Cross: “But when Christ had offered 

for all time a single sacrifice for sins, 

‘he sat down at the right hand of God 

[Hebrews 10:12].’”  

The Church has testified to this 

truth from its inception without fail.  

Unfortunately, though, misunder-

standings created controversy.  In the 

midst of the Middle Ages, the Catholic 

Church emphasized Eucharistic real-

ism (the belief that the bread became 

actual, real flesh and the wine became 

actual, real blood) to such a degree 

that people began to believe that the 

priests were sacrificing Christ over 

and over again at each altar.  The 

Church has never taught this unbibli-

cal doctrine, but, nonetheless, misun-

derstandings occurred.  (Space does 

not permit me to go into greater detail 

here.) 

The Reformers, Martin Luther 

being chief among them, taught vocif-

erously against the belief that the sac-

rifice of Christ on the Cross was re-

peated.  Unfortunately, constructive 

dialogue was not much in vogue at 

that time, giving way to polemics and 

violence instead.  Therefore, the mis-

understandings continued.  The 

Council of Trent affirmed that the 

Mass was both a sacrament (Session 

13, October 11, 1551) and a sacrifice 

(Session 22, September 17, 1562). 

How could the Mass be both a sacra-

ment and a sacrifice? I list the dates of 

the sessions to draw your attention to 

the time span between them: eleven 

years!  No wonder misunderstanding. 

These misunderstandings would 

continue until the twentieth century 

and the Ecumenical Movement.  

Thankfully, the Ecumenical Move-

ment began to encourage constructive 

dialogue.  A key to understanding the 

role of sacrifice in the Mass regarding 

Christ and the Cross is a technical 

term called anamnesis.  Anamnesis is 

Greek for “remembrance” and refers 

to the second portion of the phrase 

from our Eucharistic Prayer: 

“command us to continue, a perpetual 

memory of that his precious death 

and sacrifice, until his coming again.”  

This memory, however, is not the 

memory we might use when recalling 

a historical fact or remembering a 

special moment with a loved one.  

Anamnesis is a making present of a 

historical event. 

How can this be?  How can 

Christ’s once-for-all sacrifice on the 

Cross be made present in the Mass?  

The Anglican/Roman Catholic Inter-

national Commission (ARCIC) provid-

ed a very helpful answer, “The Com-

mission believes that the traditional 

understanding of sacramental reality, 

in which the once-for-all event of sal-

vation becomes effective in the pre-

sent through the action of the Holy 
Spirit, is well expressed by the word 

anamnesis [emphasis added].” The 

Holy Spirit enables Christ’s once-for-

all sacrifice to be really and truly pre-

sent in the Mass.  Thus, we now see 

the combination of the two sessions 

from the Council of Trent – sacrament 

and sacrifice – into “sacramental sacri-

fice.”   The Mass is a sacramental sac-

rifice. 

Perhaps your head is still spin-

ning just a bit, however.  Mine surely 

was when I was first introduced to this 

concept.  What assisted me in under-

standing this complicated concept was 

not to look at it historically, from the 

perspective of the past to the present, 

but rather to look at it eschatologically, 

from the perspective of the future to 

the present.  When Christ ascended 

into Heaven, he did so with his resur-

rected body – wounds and all.  In oth-

er words, his sacrifice was IN his 

Body!  Christ is in heaven at the right 

hand of God with his sacrifice present 

in his body vis-à-vis the wounds he 

carries.  Therefore, when the Holy 

Spirit manifests Christ as truly and 

really present in the Mass – so is his 

sacrifice!!  The two can never be sepa-

rated!  And thus, the Mass is a sacra-

mental sacrifice!! 

In the next article, I will address 

the Mass as “a sacrifice of praise and 

thanksgiving.”  As always, I welcome 

your thoughts, questions, and com-

ments at strout@stpauls-kst.com. 

 

Faithfully, 

Fr. Shawn 

 

     

mailto:strout@stpauls-kst.com
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A Tribute to Bill Ryon 

Ed Loucks 

Twenty years ago, when Deb and I 

were newlyweds and living in Kansas 

City, we were active in a spiritual 

growth group of a dozen people. 

When we told them in 1998 that we 

were moving to Washington, DC, a 

dear friend told us to get in touch with 

her friends, Bill and Liz Ryon. About 

Bill, she told me, “You have a lot of 

interests in common, most especially 

in the spiritual growth area.” 

So, I got in touch with Bill., and 

we clicked immediately,. He became 

my spiritual director before I became a 

parishioner of St. Paul’s. Two things: 

one, he never put any pressure on me 

to join St. Paul’s. In fact, he suggested 

a few other places for me to check out 

since I was in the church-shopping 

mode. Two, he had some difficulty, as 

did I, with the term “director.” We 

pictured a stern-faced nun with a rul-

er, giving us directions and using the 

ruler on our knuckles when we went 

afoul. So we agreed on “spiritual com-

panion.” The designation of spiritual 

director has been around for centuries 

and it is hard to ignore it completely.  

Bill and I met for an hour a 

month, ten months a year. He and his 

wife Liz became snowbirds in Febru-

ary and March each year, heading to 

Florida for a well-deserved break in a 

schedule of activities that, for a man 

who claimed to be retired, astounded 

me. He never accepted a fee. We went 

to lunch once a year, and he always 

insisted on paying his own way. 

Bill got his training at the Wash-

ington Theological Union, now de-

funct, an organization run predomi-

nantly by Roman Catholics, but with a 

strong emphasis on training spiritual 

coaches. His principal gift was the art 

of listening−listening not to judge, 

critique, correct, but to understand. I 

could tell, when I was talking, that he 

was not creating his potential re-

sponse for the happy moment when I 

would finally pause for air but listen-

ing to clearly comprehend the opinion 

I was expressing. And what came 

from him when I finally stopped talk-

ing was usually a question, asking for 

further, deeper clarification of my 

point. The result most often was that I 

gained a better understanding of what 

I was trying to say. 

He never gave me a homework 

assignment, but he wanted to know 

about the books I was reading, how 

my prayer life was going, what satis-

factions I found from my practice of 

keeping a journal. We went on an oc-

casional excursion; he introduced me 

to the Grotto in Emmetsburg, the me-

morial to Mother Elizabeth Seton, and 

the work of spiritual direction around 

the city. He was in every way a true 

“spiritual companion,” and I grew 

spiritually as we walked together for 

nearly two decades. 

Fr. Henri Nouwen, in his book on 

spiritual direction, talked about a 6th 

century monk, who came to be called, 

“John of the Ladder.” He developed an 

elaborate system for measuring spir-

itual progress−a ladder with some-

thing like 32 steps. By performing 

certain disciplines, one could advance 

up the ladder until reaching the top-

most step, one could achieve saint-

hood. Nouwen suggested a better 

analogy; a crooked, rutted path with a 

picket fence on one side to serve as a 

guide to keep one moving along the 

uncertain path. Sometimes the path 

would go through a dark tunnel or a 

deep forest, but the fence is always 

visible. Sometimes, one would step in 

a hole and fall, or would be tempted to 

stray off to the side, where there was 

no fence, to inspect a berry bush or 

chase a butterfly. The fence is always 

there to guide us back to the path. 

The path, by the way, never ends. 

We walk it until the end of our lives. 

How much better it is to have a com-

panion to walk with along the way−to 

talk with, to receive encouragement, to 

give a hand when we fall.  

Bill was my companion. I will 

miss him.  

 

  
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This summer has been a particu-

larly adventurous one for me. I was 

blessed with an opportunity to study 

in Turkey for two weeks in May, on a 

study course offered through the 

Washington Theological Consortium 

and Virginia Seminary. The course 

was taught by Mehmet "Salih" 

Sayilgan (a doctoral candidate at Cath-

olic University of America) and his 

wife, Zeyneb, who recently earned her 

doctorate from Georgetown Universi-

ty and who teaches as an adjunct fac-

ulty member at VTS. Salih is original-

ly from Turkey, and maintains strong 

ties to his own country, while Zeyneb 

is originally from Germany; as 

Zeyneb is on the faculty at Virginia 

Seminary, she and Salih live on cam-

pus. So going into the trip, I already 

knew them a bit. 

The trip was structured to include 

visits to a number of important his-

torical sites, including all of the usual 

suspects: the Hagia Sophia, the 

Church of the Holy Savior in Chora 

(commonly known as the "Chora 

Church"), Hagia Eirene, Topkapi Pal-

ace, Dolmabahce Palace, and the like. 

We managed a day trip to Ephesus, 

which involved an early morning 

flight from Istanbul to Izmir and a 

return to Istanbul late in the evening, 

so it was a long day. However, I was 

deeply affected by the visit to the 

House of St. Mary and the ruins of 

the Basilica of St. John, both in Ephe-

sus, and found the ruins of the ancient 

city to be absolutely marvelous.  

We also visited the ancient city of 

Nicaea, now called Iznik, and the an-

cient church (now a mosque) also his-

torically known as "Hagia Sophia" (or, 

"holy wisdom".) This is the site where 

the Second Council of Nicaea was 

held, the seventh of the Ecumenical 

Councils, and the one which opposed 

iconoclasm and allowed for the prayer-

ful veneration of holy icons. I gave 

thanks for this particular development 

at that site, since icons play an increas-

ingly important role in my prayer life.  

One of the wonderful things about 

traveling internationally, particularly 

to places like the Middle East, is the 

sense of disorientation and process of 

reorientation when encountering ideas 

or situations that are at odds with 

one's own worldview or values. For 

me, this was most evident when visit-

ing grand churches that have been 

turned into mosques. I felt this partic-

ularly strongly at the Hagia Sophia. To 

be fair, with the revolution of the mod-

ern secular state of Turkey in the early 

part of the 20th century, the Hagia 

Sophia was turned into a museum, 

and many of the icons and mosaics 

have been uncovered and restored. But 

the scars of the battles between em-

pires are still evident. It is profoundly 

unsettling to know that, for almost 

1000 years, the Hagia Sophia was ar-

guably the most important church in 

Report from Turkey:  Summer Study 
Christendom; with the arrival of the 

Ottoman conquerors, though, many 

historic churches were turned into 

mosques. This was, I suppose, a prac-

tical matter, but it does feel like a bit of 

triumphalism might be underlying it 

as well.   

Turkey is, as most of you know, 

an unusual example of a modern secu-

lar nation-state that is in one sense 

secular and committed to Western 

values, but is also deeply religious. Its 

notion of secularism is different from 

ours; for example, while state institu-

tions are specifically secular, all 

mosques are supported by the Turkish 

government and all religious officials 

(imams, etc.) are paid by the state. 

Islam is the favored and indeed only 

officially recognized religion in Tur-

key; we heard from a variety of voices 

regarding what it is like to be a reli-

gious minority in Turkey. 

For one, a Belgian Jesuit priest 

named Fr. Jean-Marc Belhan spoke 

with us about his work as the priest 

and pastor for the Roman Catholic 

community in the nation's capital, 

Ankara. He talked about the im-

portance of nationalism to the contem-

porary Turkish identity, and how, in 

general, religious minorities are seen 

as a threat to the unity of the country. 

Indeed, while we were there, Turkish 

President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan host-

ed a remarkable celebration of the 

561st Ottoman conquest of Istanbul, 

complete with military demonstra-

tions, fighter jet flyovers, nationalistic 

signing, and speeches by the president 

and others. Fr. Belhan described the 

situation for members of other reli-

gions under Erdoğan to be a bit better 

than under previous administrations, 

and yet at the same time the rising tide 

of nationalistic language does make 

religious minorities nervous.  

We saw a bit of this also when we 

visited the Ecumenical Patriarchate of 

Paul Moberley, Seminarian 

Paul at Rusem Pasa Madrasa 

Ruins at Ephesus 
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Constantinople. Though there are few-

er than 2,000 Greeks left, the Patri-

arch maintains his historical see at St. 

John's Abbey in Istanbul, and main-

tains an uneasy detente with the Turk-

ish government. We visited first for a 

Sunday service at the beginning of the 

trip (a few of us went on our own on 

our first day in Turkey) and then again 

for an official tour later on in the 

week. We had an audience scheduled 

with the Patriarch, Bartholemew I, but 

he was called away on other business 

more important than meeting with 

Anglican seminarians. I did get a wave 

from him, though, as he walked 

through the close. Instead, we were 

met by the prefect of the Halki Semi-

nary, a Greek Orthodox training acade-

my for priests, on an island not far 

from Istanbul. However, the seminary 

has been barred from actually teaching 

any students since the early 1970s. 

They are hopeful that this restriction 

may be lifted, and that the seminary 

may begin to operate as usual soon. As 

for the Patriarchate, they are deter-

mined to retain their historical pres-

ence in Turkey, though the political 

situation between the Greeks and the 

Turks have been tense for decades. 

We also visited the remnant of 

the Sephardic Jewish community in 

Istanbul. The Neve Shalom Syna-

gogue is located in the relatively liber-

al neighborhood of Karaköy, but it has 

been the target of numerous terroris-

tic threats and a tragic bomb attack. 

In 1986, during Shabbat services, pro

-Palestinian extremists entered the 

synagogue and blew themselves up. 

There are still burn marks in the mar-

ble facade near the tabernacle. 22 peo-

ple died. At one time, there were a 

half-million Jews living in Turkey, 

and they were important figures in 

the formation of the modern Turkish 

state; they were politicians, soldiers, 

doctors, scientists, academics. Sadly, 

though, there are very few Jews left in 

Turkey. The dual challenge of anti-

Jewish sentiment in the Islamic world 

as well as the restrictions placed on 

religious minorities in Turkey, as well 

as the threat of terrorist activity, have 

driven many Jews to other parts of 

Europe and the world. The syna-

gogue, according to the head rabbi, is 

used now mostly for funerals and 

weddings, and that the worshiping 

community is (for all intents and pur-

poses) gone. To even visit the site, we 

had to register well in advance, sur-

render our passports upon entry, and 

go through thick steel doors and met-

al detectors just to enter the building. 

It's sad to see, once again, the evi-

dence of a once thriving Jewish com-

munity decimated by political extrem-

ism and religious intolerance. 

My visit to Turkey was, at once, 

an inspiring and thought-provoking 

pilgrimage. I learned a lot about my-

self, particularly in conversation with 

people I met along the way. My con-

versations with Deniz, a young anti-

government protester and visual artist 

who had spent a week encamped at 

Gezi Park during the demonstrations 

two years ago, were particularly affect-

ing. One of our hosts, Rukiye, was 

one of the kindest people I have ever 

met, even though she didn't speak 

any English and we didn't speak 

Turkish. Our visits to the mosques 

(Blue, Suleymeniye, Eyup Sultan, Isa 

Bey) made me really think about Is-

lam in a different way. The practice of 

the devout, praying five times a day; 

hearing the call to prayer floating over 

the city (even when it woke me at 4 

AM); the function of the mosque as 

community, welfare, and gathering 

place for everyone...my encounters 

with Islam and the mosques and 

Muslims made me think about how 

much we are the same, though poli-

tics and religion make us think, 

sometimes, that we are fundamental-

ly different and incompatible.  

  

Relics of St John Chrysostom at the Ecumenical Patri-

archate of Constantinople  

The Gospel procession at the Chapel of St George, at the Ecumenical Patriarchate of Constantinople  
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Help us help our neighbors!!  Please consider joining us in: 
Grate Patrol – Delivery of Breakfast to Washington’s homeless population 
 Food Preparation:  2.00-4.00 pm every Friday; 
 Food Delivery: 5:45am each Saturday & Sunday, Contact Glenn Marsh:  gmarsh338@outlook.com 
 Bag Set-up:  Anytime before 2pm Friday; Contact Tina Mallett (202-965-9324 or                            

tmallett14@gmail.com). 

Food Drive for the Foggy Bottom Food Pantry—Cuts in the Federal food stamp program make food 
pantries even more essential.  Cans of fruit, vegetables or other non-perishable items can be placed in 
the basket near the baptismal font. 
 

I would like to extend my heartfelt 

and deepest gratitude to all who ar-

ranged such a wonderful farewell for 

me after Evensong & Benediction on 

Sunday, June 19. My thanks and ap-

preciation go to the Rector and War-

dens for providing for such a lovely 

event, to all those who organized and 

put on the glorious reception (Kris 

Brown Coleman and John Bohl play-

ing an integral part), all who contrib-

uted so kindly and generously to a 

farewell gift for me, and those who 

donated such beautiful flowers. I am 

tremendously grateful.  

Parting is never easy, and it has 

been my joy and honor to be a part of 

this parish community for 8 years, 

trying to do my best to lead you in 

music fitting for the worship of Al-

mighty God. So many have been so 

kind and supportive along the way, 

and they have my deepest thanks as 

well. St. Paul's has been such a special 

place for me and will remain in my 

prayers. If you find yourself in Phila-

delphia, please do come see me at St. 

Mark's Church, Locust Street. Thank 

you so very much.   

Thank You and 

Farewell  

Robert McCormick 

June Vestry Report 

The June 13 organizational meet-

ing of the vestry welcomed four new 

members and elected officers for the 

coming year.  New members are Ann 

Korky, Gwyneth Zakaib, John Orens, 

and Preston Winter. Officers are Lau-

rel Malson (Sr. Warden), Jeanne 

Smith (Jr. Warden), Katherine Britton 

(treasurer), and Remington Gregg, 

(secretary).  The first business meeting 

was held on June 21. 

St. Paul’s celebrates its 150th anni-

versary in 2016-2017. The organiza-

tional meeting of our parish took place 

in 1866, and the first Mass was      

celebrated in 1867.  The celebration of 

the 150th anniversary will begin this 

fall and continue through June 2017. 

Ann Korky heads the planning      

committee.   

Strategic planning for the next five 

years of our parish life will begin with 

a vestry retreat in August.  A music 

task force is now assessing the 

strengths and challenges of music at 

St. Paul’s, and outline directions for 

the future. The task force report, 

which does not include criteria for a 

new Director of Music, will be ready in 

 
August. The 

search for a 

Director of 

Music will 

begin in Sep-

tember under 

Fr. Wall’s di-

rection. Ed 

Loucks and Father Shawn are devel-

oping new plans for the Commission 

on Formation.  The IMF has provided 

a grant that will fund one-fourth of 

the cost of Grate Patrol. Other sources 

of funding will be needed in the fu-

ture. 

 Finances are on track with the 

budget approved in January. Thanks 

to Mauricio Franco, our new parish  

administrator, roof repairs and HVAC 

issues in Carwithen House are being 

addressed.  

 

     

Todd Hanson 

mailto:Marsh_Glenn@emc.com
mailto:tmallett@si.edu


SPECIAL SERVICES/      

MAJOR FEAST DAYS 

 

Monday, August 15:  

The Feast of the Assumption  

6:45 a.m.: Morning Prayer 

7:00 a.m.: Low Mass 

5:30 p.m.: Prayers at the Shrine of Our 

Lady of Walsingham 

5:45 p.m.: Evening Prayer 

6:45 p.m.: Procession and Solemn 

Mass    

 

UPCOMING BIRTHDAYS AT ST. PAUL’S PARISH   

JULY/AUGUST ON K STREET 

J U L Y / A U G U S T  2 0 1 6 | 15 

JULY 
 

1 |  Robert Slough 
  
3 |  Joseph Hobson 
 
4 |  Sharon Boyl 
 Christopher Ring 
 
5 |  Thomas Leggett 
 
6 |  W. Page Dame 
  
9 |  Sara Mixter 
 
10 |   William Glass 
 Laura Schnorrenberg 
 
11 |  Kathryn Killeen 
 
13 |  Gillian Britton 
  
15 |  Anne Windle 
 Christopher Wright 
 
16 |  Lucas Graves 
 
16 |  Mattie Murnick 
 
18 |  Bill Gettys 
 
19 |  Pamela Bogdonoff 
 Michael Vreeland 
 
21 |  Hannah Leggett 
 
22 |  David Boulet 
 Hugh Gouldman 
 Matthew Welch 
 
23 |  Trevor Fortenberry 
 
24 |  Robin Meigel 
 
26 | Kyle Babin 
 George Eatman 
 Carey Lafferty 
 
28 |  Barbara Williams 
 

AUGUST  
 
1 |  Matthew Britton 
 
2| George Keeler 
  
3 |  Hilary Malson 
 
5 |  Mary Beth Bakke 
 Richard Giarusso 
  
7 |  Michael Davis 
 John O’Dowd 
 
8 |  Marjorie Tweed 
 
9 |  Roy Byrd 
 
10 |  Oghenekevwe Ajueyitsi 
 Marcia Stanford 
 
11 |  Ernest Latham 
 
13 |  Bernard  Anderson 
 John Evans 
 Hardwick Johnson 
 
14 |  Clay O’Dell 
 
15 |  Alice Hord deMichaelis 
 
16 |  Dennis Hensley 
 
18 |  Anna Margaret Hanson 
 Louise Oliver 
 
19 |  William de Michaelis 
 
22 | Antoinette MacAlulay 
 
24 |  Percival Quintyne 
 
25 |  Edie Davis 
 
26 |  Charles Fleming 
 Michael Houdek 
 
30 |  Frances Eikel 
 
31 |  Grant Hildebrand 
 Elizabeth Locher 

“Faith and Everyday Life” 

Sunday Forum Summer 

Schedule 

July 

Sunday, July 10, “Understanding Anxi-

ety Holistically.”  (Fr. Shawn Strout) 

 

Sunday, July 17, “Holistic Strategies 

for Living with Anxiety.”  (Fr. Shawn 

Strout) 

 

August 

Sunday, August 7,  “Compassion Fa-

tigue”  —  how to know if we are expe-

riencing burnout .  

(Dr. Simona Murnick) 

 

 

     

 

 



SAINT PAUL’S PARISH 
K STREET — WASHINGTON 
 
2430 K Street NW 202.337.2020 

Washington, D.C.  20037 http://www.stpauls-kst.com 

 

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED 

 

 

 

Remember to mark your Calendar:  
Feast of the Assumption, Monday, August 15 at 6:45, Procession and Solemn Mass 

 Rubens, The Assumption, Circa 1626. 


